
 

 

Eugene Yacht Club 
Wave Attenuator Forum 

August 19, 2017 
 
Board Members Present: Ted Walkup, Gary Powell, Michael Merrifield, Janet Mitchell, Bill 
Boyce, Leta Sellers. 
 
Board Members Absent: Bob Pritchard 
 
Commodore Ted Walkup called the meeting to order at 9:07 a.m. 
 
Ted gave background and described the charge to the board to develop a plan for addressing 
the damage done to club docks from storms. 
 
Lee Kersh (wave attenuator committee chair) made a presentation on the storms that strike the 
club and the work of wave mitigation committee. 
 
The committee recommended working with a major engineering firm that specializes in dock 
design.  The committee developed an Request for Proposal (RFP) and submitted it to three 
engineering firms. We received a formal proposal from just one engineering firm (Mott 
McDonald).  They requested $16,000 for the study.  The Board approved hiring Mott McDonald 
for a “not to exceed amount of $16,000.) 
 
EYC provided some basic depth data, weather data, and topographic data. 
 
Mott McDonand gave us up to twenty different options.  They ranged from a rock wall to light 
weight floating structures that are available on the open market. 
 
The committee narrowed the options down to just a few.  Mott McDonald then provided us 
with drawings and cost estimates for six different options.  The committee ultimately 
recommended a “hybrid solution” for EYC.  This includes an extension of Tower Dock out to 
where the five mile buoys are located.  This would be the primary blocking devise for storms 
from the South and Southeast.  A second structure would protect the docks from storms from 
the East.  This would allow a phased approach to wave mitigation.  We could also move the 
structure and open up access to the docks for larger regattas. 
 
We have cost estimates which have been published.  These are based on hiring a contractor to 
do all of the work.  They also include a “contingency clause” which would cover the cost of 
design issues and permit issues. Right now, we only have a study.  The next step would be a 
construction design which would allow us to develop better cost estimates. 
 
Ted thanked Lee and committee for their work and opened up the meeting for questions. 
 
What kind of protection could we expect from the proposed system?  Lee replied that the best 
solution is a rock jetty which eliminates all waves.  This is also the most costly system with 
estimates greater than $1.2 million.  The second best solution is the reduce waves.  Our 
current option is to mitigate and reduce waves. 
 



 

 

What is position of the Army Corps of Engineers (ACE)? We don’t know at this point.  Mott 
McDonald would be happy to offer advise.  ACE has not seen the study.  ACE has offered 
some “tacit approval” of the rock jetty option. 
 
John Mahoney reported that ACE has consolidated employees with just one person at the 
office near EYC.  This employee is the one employee for the entire Willamette drainage basin. 
 
One member mentioned that boat traffic causes a great deal of wave mitigation in the club.  
One foot wave still causes damage to boats over time. 
 
Mott McDonald also suggested that we move the 5mph buoys further out from the shore to 
mitigate wave action.  ACE controls the locations of the 5mph buoys.  We could ask ACE to 
move the buoys out further. 
 
What is the life expectancy of the proposed wave mitigation system?  We don’t have an exact 
answer at this point.  Mott McDonald could offer an example of longevity.  HDPE pipe longevity 
is around 40-50 years. 
 
What are the next steps?  Some of preliminary steps to design include a geotechnical survey to 
determine the size and location of piles.  We would need a survey of the lake bottom to 
determine the levels of the lake.  There may be data out there already on the lake.  This might 
result in “more piles” in the design. 
 
What guarantees come with an engineering design?  We would assume that Mott McDonald 
carries insurance against failure.  We are also banking on their experience and reputation.  
People are using this design already which offers a measure of assurance. 
 
The tower dock extension would eliminate 75% of waves.  The North/South wave attenuator 
would eliminate about 33% of the waves. 
 
The design would include dimensions, hardware, number of pilings. 
 
Lee reviewed some of the history of EYC docks going back to the 1960’s.  The club started 
with floating docks, moved to fixed docks, and recently returned to floating docks.  He also 
reviewed the evolution of boats that owners use on the lake.  Wet moored boats are larger now 
than they once were. 
 
One member spoke with West Coast Contractors (Coos Bay).  He says that they have offered 
to give us a free estimate for installing a wall.  Lee responded that Wave Attenuator Committee 
considered the “wall option” but believed that the “hybrid option” was better for EYC.  The wall 
would need to be at least 500 feet long. 
 
It was suggested that EYC talk with West Coast Contractors to at least get their opinion on the 
wall option. 
 
One member suggested considering an alternative to redesign the dock system to fit the larger 
boats.  If a boat is moored properly, it will withstand waves.  This might be an alternative to 
building a breakwater.  One alternative the committee considered was to eliminate the docks.  



 

 

Mott McDonald also suggested orienting the docks so that they run parallel to the wave action  
rather than perpendicular to the wave action.  However, the cost for this would be extensive. 
 
Someone mentioned that ACE will drag out the process and charge us a fee for surveys and 
permits but he believes that ACE would ultimately approve the project.  The current docks are 
in bad shape because they have no protection.  Last year, we did major repairs on D Dock 
twice. 
 
We could stretch the wave attenuator project over 10 years.  We could install the tower dock 
floats one year and do the second set of docks the following years.  We could deck them later. 
 
Concern raised that that we have empty moorage because many members don’t want to put 
their boats in slips when there is a potential for damage.  We have lost some people in our club 
because there are “safer” docks at Richardson and Orchard Point. 
 
Discussion about whether to install the “new” D Dock before we have a wave attenuator 
installed. 
 
Discussion about Matt Fleishman’s proposal (see website).  This proposal is one of several that 
has been made.  This represents something of a change of mission for the club.  Lee Kersh 
spoke to the Fleishman proposal which would include significantly reducing wet moorage in 
response to changing needs of club members. 
 
Suggestion to consider replacing tower dock and installing a wall at the same time to give us a 
solid anchor for the new wave attenuator.  This would also help with sand mitigation into the 
basin. 
 
Do we know how much money could be saved by doing some of the work ourselves?  Ted 
broke down the costs.  (Ted fill in rough figures). We would need to invest about $70,000 to get 
drawings which we could submit to ACE for permits.  Could we approach ACE and ask for 
“tacit approval” before moving to design?  We would probably need engineered drawings to 
get ACE approval. 
 
Is the board asking for this group to make a decision to move ahead?  Discussion about how 
to move ahead with the project. 
 
Who would make the final decision on the project?  Ultimately the Board of Trustees is charged 
with making decisions for the club.  However, we first need a finance plan for the project to 
present to membership for input.  The best current “estimate” would be about $300 per 
member for 10 years.  Could we finance over twenty years?  We don’t know this answer. 
 
Could we get along without D dock. Port Captain says “no.” As we remove dock sections, we 
just transfer the problem “north” to the next dock.  When we removed E dock, D dock started 
breaking up.  When we remove D Dock, C Dock will receive the shock. 
 
We need to consider the cost of this to the membership.  If we raise dues too much, some 
current members will leave.  If we add membership, cost per member goes down.  We may 
need to increase fees for wet moorage.  As a club, we need to have something that solves the 
problem. 



 

 

 
There may be grants around which could be used for this purpose.  We should look into a 
grant for this work because we do support many public activities.  We have the “best deal” on 
wet moorage on the West Coast.  Maybe next year’s board could look at our overall fee 
structure. 
 
Could we just ask members with wet moorage to pay for the wave attenuator?  Consensus that 
everyone should pay for the club improvements rather than charging just the users of that part 
of the club. 
 
Concern that if we raise the cost of wet moorage too much, people will simply go over to 
Richardson where the docks are better.  Finance committee will look at fees again.  We also 
need to look at other projects which are pending around the club.  We need to tell members 
that we have other projects which also need to be considered. 
 
Can we send a survey to the club and ask people to respond to this question?  Summarize the 
various positions and educated the membership.  Make sure that summary gets moved 
forward and build momentum. 
 
Right now, the Wave Attenuator project is our Number 1 concern as a club! 
 
Meeting Adjourned 10:45 a.m. 
 
Gary Powell, secretary 


